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–840 meters from the San Agustín en-
trance. Approximately ninety pitches 
and traverses would have to be 
negotiated to get from the entrance 
to the sump. Preparations ramped 
up in the months before departure, 
and members of the team practiced 
vertical work and fine-tuned their 
gear during a number of trips to 
rat’s nest Cave, where a ropes 
course with rebelays, knots, and 
deviations was rigged, along with 
a short free-hanging pitch, which 
was rigged with a pulley and 100 
meters of rope, allowing members 
to practice hundred-meter climbs 

on what we affectionately referred 
to as the hamster wheel. Of course 
our preparation also involved read-
ing the book Beyond the Deep, the 
troubling story of the last expedition 
to the sump, in 1994. imaginations 
ran wild and excitement built until 
departure, when Adam, tammera, 
Jared, and i left for Huautla for three 
weeks to be part of the first teams 
into the cave.

Our crude Spanish was enough 
to arrange tickets from Mexico 
City to Huautla on an overnight 
bus. we arrived in Huautla in the 
early morning, missing much of the 

winding mountain road to town due 
to an awkward sleep. i was curious 
what things i would recognize from 
reading about this place, and i was 
reminded of one within one minute 
of getting off the bus, when a local 
offered to sell us mushrooms.

It took a little effort to get a taxi to 
San Agustín Zaragoza, the Mazatec 

town that would be our base camp 
and home outside the cave. the 
driver seemed to want to take us to 
a trail to the cave; our pleas to be 
transported to the casa de los gringos 
didn’t seem to translate. we ended 
up at the end of the road, which 
also happened to be at one of our 
expedition’s houses, rented from 
Jaime escudero. More bits of recog-
nition from my reading: Jaime had 
assisted in the previous expeditions 
and, on a grim note, had conducted 
the Mazatec funeral service for ian 
rolland after he perished during the 
1994 expedition.

we arranged our sleeping spaces 
in a separate house slightly down the 
hill from the main house and settled 
in. Chris Jewell, the expedition 

An evening in Camp 3. Jarvist Frost 
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